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Before You Break Out New Ground, Ensure Your 
Farm Meets Conservation Compliance  
The term “sodbusting” is used to identify the conversion of land from native vegetation to 
commodity crop production after December 23, 1985.  As part of the conservation 
provisions of the Food Security Act of 1985, if you’re proposing to produce agricultural 
commodities (crops that require annual tillage including one pass planting operations and 
sugar cane) on land that has been determined highly erodible and that has no crop history 
prior to December 23, 1985, that land must be farmed in accordance with a conservation 
plan or system that ensures no substantial increase in soil erosion. 

Eligibility for many USDA programs requires compliance with a conservation plan or 
system on highly erodible land (HEL) used for the production of agricultural commodities. 
This includes Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan, disaster assistance, safety net, price 
support, and conservation programs; Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) 
conservation programs; and Risk Management Agency (RMA) Federal crop insurance. 

Before you clear or prepare areas not presently under production for crops that require 
annual tillage, you are required to file Form AD-1026 “Highly Erodible Land Conservation 
and Wetland Conservation Certification,” with FSA indicating the area to be brought into 
production. The notification will be referred to NRCS to determine if the field is considered 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDAFARMERS/bulletins/3548b41


highly erodible land. If the field is considered HEL, you are required to implement a 
conservation plan or system that limits the erosion to the tolerable soil loss (T) for the 
predominant HEL soil on those fields. 

In addition, prior to removing trees or conducting any other land manipulations that may 
affect wetlands, remember to update form AD-1026, to ensure you remain in compliance 
with the wetland conservation provisions. 

Prior to purchasing or renting new cropland acres, it is recommended that you check with 
your local USDA Service Center to ensure your activities will be in compliance with the 
highly erodible land and wetland conservation provisions. 

For additional information on highly erodible land conservation and wetland conservation 
compliance, contact your local USDA Service Center. 

 

USDA Reminds Producers of Continuous 
Certification Option for Perennial Forage   
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) reminds agricultural producers with perennial 
forage crops of an option to report their acreage once, without having to report that 
acreage in subsequent years, as long as there are no applicable changes on the farm. 
Interested producers can select the continuous certification option after USDA’s Farm 
Service Agency (FSA) certifies their acreage report.   

An acreage report documents a crop grown on a farm or ranch and its intended uses, 
including perennial crops like mixed forage, birdsfoot trefoil, chicory/radicchio, kochia 
(prostrata), lespedeza, perennial peanuts and perennial grass varieties. To access many 
USDA programs, producers must file an accurate and timely acreage report for all crops 
and land uses, including failed acreage and prevented planting acreage.   

The perennial crop continuous certification process requires a producer to initially 
complete an acreage report certifying the perennial crop acreage. The producer may 
select the continuous certification option any time after the crop is certified.  Once the 
continuous certification option is selected, the certified acreage will roll forward annually 
and does not require additional action on the producer’s part in subsequent years unless 
the acreage report changes.   

Once an producer selects continuous certification, then continuous certification is 
appliable to all fields on the farm for the specific crop, crop type and intended use. If 
continuous certification is selected by any producers sharing in the crop, then the 
continuous certification is appliable to fields in which the producer has a share for the 
specific crop, crop type and intended use.    

Producers can opt out of continuous certification at any time. The continuous certification 
will terminate automatically if a change in the farming operation occurs.   

How to File a Report    

https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


To file a crop acreage report, producers need to provide:    

• Crop and crop type or variety.    

• Intended use of the crop.    

• Number of acres of the crop.    

• Map with approximate boundaries for the crop.    

• Planting date(s).    

• Planting pattern, when applicable.    

• Producer shares.    

• Irrigation practice(s).    

• Acreage prevented from planting, when applicable.     

• Other information as required.    

More Information   

Producers can contact their local FSA office to see if their crops are eligible for continuous 
certification or to make an appointment. Producers can make an appointment to report 
acres by contacting their local USDA Service Center.     

 

Ask the Expert: Customer Farm Records 
Mapping Q&A with Gwen Uecker 
In this Ask the Expert, Gwen Uecker answers a few questions about USDA’s farmers.gov 
customer portal. Gwen serves as the Team Lead for the Program Delivery Division (PDD), 
Common Processes Branch for the Deputy Administrator of Farm Program within Farm 
Service Agency (FSA). She helps lead PDD’s effort to provide personalized customer 
information via farmers.gov. 

A farmers.gov account provides self-service opportunities to FSA and Natural Resources 
Conservation Service (NRCS) customers via a secure authenticated access process. 

What is the value of Customer Farm Records Mapping and why should producers 
use farmers.gov? 

Customer Farm Records Mapping (cFRM) provides you with self-help options and access 
to FSA data from home 24/7. For example, you do not have to wait for FSA to mail out 
maps for acreage reporting or make a special trip to the office to pick up your maps. You 
can print farm tract maps directly from farmers.gov. 

New features include the ability to import precision agriculture planting boundaries and 
create labels containing crop information that can be printed on-farm tract maps. The 
maps can then be provided to FSA at the local USDA Service Center for completing the 
annual crop acreage report. You can use the draw tools to determine acres in a drawn 
area. The drawn area can be printed on a map and provided to the Service Center, a third 
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party such as a chemical applicator, or exported as a feature file for use in other 
geospatial applications. 

In addition, you can “Switch Profile” to view cFRM data for individuals or entities you are 
authorized to act on behalf of. This means you can view and print maps for your entity’s 
farms. Producers can also view and print farm records details, including base and yield 
information (FSA-156EZ). 

The FSA Farm Records Mapping page is accessed by clicking the blue “View Farm 
Records” button from the farmers.gov LAND tab. 

To read the full blog visit Ask the Expert: Customer Farm Records Mapping Q&A with 
Gwen Uecker | Farmers.gov. 

 

FSA is Accepting CRP Continuous Enrollment 
Offers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is accepting offers for specific conservation practices 
under the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Continuous Signup. 

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, farmers enrolled in the program agree to remove 
environmentally sensitive land from agricultural production and to plant species that will 
improve environmental health and quality. The program’s long-term goal is to re-establish 
valuable land cover to improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and reduce loss of 
wildlife habitat. Contracts for land enrolled in CRP are 10-15 years in length. 

Under continuous CRP signup, environmentally sensitive land devoted to certain 
conservation practices can be enrolled in CRP at any time. Offers for continuous 
enrollment are not subject to competitive bidding during specific periods. Instead they are 
automatically accepted provided the land and producer meet certain eligibility 
requirements and the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap. 

For more information, including a list of acceptable practices, contact your County USDA 
Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

 

USDA Offers Farmers.gov Features to Help 
Farmers Hire Workers 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) offers features on the farmers.gov website 
designed to help facilitate the employment of H-2A workers. 

USDA’s goal is to help farmers navigate the complex H-2A program that is administered 
by Department of Labor, Department of Homeland Security, and the State Department so 
hiring a farm worker is an easier process. 
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The primary new H-2A features on Farmers.gov include: 

• A real-time dashboard that enables farmers to track the status of their eligible 
employer application and visa applications for temporary nonimmigrant workers; 

• Streamlining the login information so if a farmer has an existing login.gov account 
they can save multiple applications tracking numbers for quick look-up at any time; 

• Enables easy access to the Department of Labor’s (DOL) Foreign Labor 
Application Gateway (FLAG); 

• Allows farmers to track time-sensitive actions taken in the course of Office of 
Foreign Labor Certification’s (OFLC) adjudication of temporary labor certification 
applications; 

• Allowing for farmers to access all application forms on-line. 

All information can be found at www.farmers.gov/manage/h2a. 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined 
with an authenticated portal where customers can apply for programs, process 
transactions and manage accounts. With feedback from customers and field employees 
who serve those customers, farmers.gov delivers farmer-focused features through an 
agile, iterative process to deliver the greatest immediate value to America’s agricultural 
producers – helping farmers and ranchers do right, and feed everyone. 

 

USDA Provides Payments of Nearly $800 Million 
in Assistance to Help Keep Farmers Farming  

USDA announced that distressed borrowers with qualifying USDA farm loans have 
already received nearly $800 million in assistance, as part of the $3.1 billion in assistance 
for distressed farm loan borrowers provided through Section 22006 of the Inflation 
Reduction Act (IRA). The IRA directed USDA to expedite assistance to distressed 
borrowers of direct or guaranteed loans administered by USDA’s Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) whose operations face financial risk. 

This recent announcement in October 2022 kicks off a process to provide assistance to 
distressed farm loan borrowers using several complementary approaches, with the goal of 
keeping them farming, removing obstacles that currently prevent many of these borrowers 
from returning to farming, and improving the way that USDA approaches borrowing and 
servicing. Through this assistance, USDA is focused on generating long-term stability and 
success for distressed borrowers. 

Work has already started to bring some relief to distressed farmers. As of Oct. 2022, over 
13,000 borrowers have already benefited from the resources provided under the Inflation 
Reduction Act as follows: 

• Approximately 11,000 delinquent direct and guaranteed borrowers had their 
accounts brought current. USDA also paid the next scheduled annual installment 
for these direct loan borrowers giving them peace of mind in the near term. 

http://www.farmers.gov/manage/h2a?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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• Approximately 2,100 borrowers who had their farms foreclosed on and still had 
remaining debt have had this debt resolved in order to cease debt collections and 
garnishment relieving that burden that has made getting a fresh start more difficult. 

In addition to the automatic assistance already provided, USDA has also outlined steps to 
administer up to an additional $500 million in payments to benefit the following distressed 
borrowers: 

• USDA will administer $66 million in separate automatic payments, using COVID-
19 pandemic relief funds, to support up to 7,000 direct loan borrowers who used 
FSA’s disaster-set-aside option during the pandemic to move their scheduled 
payments to the end of their loans. 

• USDA is also initiating two case-by-case processes to provide additional 
assistance to farm loan borrowers. Under the first new process, FSA will review 
and assist with delinquencies from 1,600 complex cases, including cases in which 
borrowers are facing bankruptcy or foreclosure. The second new process will add 
a new option using existing direct loan servicing criteria to intervene more quickly 
and help an estimated 14,000 financially distressed borrowers who request 
assistance to avoid even becoming delinquent. 

More details on each of the categories of assistance, including a downloadable fact sheet, 
are available on the Inflation Reduction Act webpage on farmers.gov. 

Similar to other USDA assistance, all of these payments will be reported as income and 
borrowers are encouraged to consult their tax advisors. USDA also has resources and 
partnerships with cooperators who can provide additional assistance and help borrowers 
navigate the process. 

The announcement today is only the first step in USDA’s efforts to provide assistance to 
distressed farm loan borrowers and respond to farmers and to improve the loan servicing 
efforts at USDA by adding more tools and relaxing unnecessary restrictions. Additional 
announcements and investments in assistance will be made as USDA institutes these 
additional changes and improvements. 

This effort will ultimately also include adding more tools and relaxing unnecessary 
restrictions through assistance made possible by Congress through the IRA. Further 
assistance and changes to the approach will be made in subsequent phases. 

Background 

USDA provides access to credit to approximately 115,000 producers who cannot obtain 
sufficient commercial credit through direct and guaranteed farm loans, which do not 
include farm storage facility loans or marketing assistance loans.  With the funds and 
direction Congress provided in Section 22006 of IRA, USDA is taking action to 
immediately provide relief to qualifying distressed borrowers whose operations are at 
financial risk while working on making transformational changes to how USDA goes about 
loan servicing in the long run so that borrowers are provided the flexibility and 
opportunities needed to address the inherent risks and unpredictability associated with 
agricultural operations and remain in good financial standing. 

https://www.farmers.gov/inflation-reduction-investments?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


In January 2021, USDA suspended foreclosures and other adverse actions on direct farm 
loans due to the pandemic and encouraged guaranteed lenders to follow suit. Last week, 
USDA reiterated this request to guaranteed lenders to provide time for the full set of IRA 
distressed borrower assistance to be made available before lenders take irreparable 
actions. 

Producers can explore available loan options using the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on 
farmers.gov (also available in Spanish) or by contacting their local USDA Service Center. 
Producers can also call the FSA call center at 877-508-8364 between 8 a.m. and 7 p.m. 
Eastern. USDA has tax-related resources available at farmers.gov/taxes. 

 

Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm 
Loans that Fit Their Operation 

Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmers.gov to find 
information on USDA farm loans that may best fit their operations. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers 
finance their operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA 
loans can help. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm 
loan staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a 
few simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need 
to borrow. After submitting their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans 
that best fit their specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be 
provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing 
an application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to 
individuals, entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include 
general eligibility requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each 
type of loan. These guides can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center 
visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and 
clicking the “Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive 
loan information that is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on 
any modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully 
functional on mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 
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In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined 
with an authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process 
transactions, and manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect 
farmers to information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the 
My Financial Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, 
history, payments, and alerts by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm 
loan features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs 
that can help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

For more information, contact your Farm Loan Team at 603-223-6003 or visit farmers.gov. 

  

New Hampshire FSA State Office 

James C. Cleveland Federal Building 
53 Pleasant Street, Room 1601 

Concord, NH 03301 

Phone: 603-224-7941 
Fax: 855-428-0330 

Jeffrey Holmes 
State Executive Director 

jeffrey.holmes@usda.gov 
603-224-7941 

Rebecca Davis 
Farm Loan Manager 

rebecca.davis2@usda.gov 
603-223-6003 

    

  

   

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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